
Harry  Potter  And  The
Sorcerer’s Stone
I did it.  I’ve finished reading the first book in the Harry
Potter series, Harry Potter and the Sorcerer’s Stone.  And I
really enjoyed it; I think I can officially call myself a
Harry Potter fan!  The book was very fast-moving, and because
it’s kind of a kids’ fantasy book (but don’t get the wrong
idea – MANY adults like it too!), I was able to finish the
entire 300 pages on my limited reading schedule without even
having to renew it at the library once!

Tonight, I’m going to start the second book in the series,
Harry Potter and the Chamber of Secrets, and if I can convince
my husband, we’ll be watching the movie of the first book this
weekend.  And now I am REALLY excited to see the new Wizarding
World of Harry Potter at Universal Studios in Orlando.  They
are  being  kinda  secretive  about  the  Harry  Potter  and  the
Forbidden Journey attraction, but it promises to use “entirely
new technology” to bring the Harry Potter series to life “in a
way never before experienced”!  Maybe something like The Mummy
ride or The Amazing Adventures of Spiderman 3D?  How cool
would  that  be  for  Harry  Potter!!   And  the  shops  and
restaurants are all going to keep in the tradition of the boy
wizard’s world.  Chocolate frogs, anyone?  The world doesn’t
open until spring, and it doesn’t look like we’re going to get
to Florida before the fall or next winter anyway, so if that
becomes  a  reality,  we  will  have  to  make  sure  we  get  to
Universal – I really liked Islands of Adventure anyway, and
now it’s going to be even better!  I just have to make sure I
read all the Potter books by then.  And I almost don’t want to
read too much about the new world on the internet for fear
that it would be spoilers about things I haven’t discovered
yet.

As much as I’m enjoying the Harry Potter series, I’m not
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usually one to stick to one type of book.  If I need a break
from Hogwart’s before I get through all 7 stories, I might try
The Zookeeper’s Wife, a story about a zoo in Poland in the
1930’s and how it’s destroyed during the holocaust – as long
as it’s not too depressing of a read.

A Big Sarcastic THANKS
THANKS –  to the one who got us the 300 piece puzzle for
Christmas.   Granted,  300  pieces  are  not  too  many  for  a
puzzle.  But normal puzzles usually have the person putting
together a broken portrait, like a picture of a landscape or a
scene. But the puzzle given to my 10-year-old back in December
was  a  depiction  of  a  collection  of  small  toys  clustered
together on some shelves – what seemed like 300 toys broken
into 300 pieces which we were supposed to piece together…

I wanted to do  this puzzle together as a family days after it
was given to us, but since that was one of the worst weekends
of my life, we didn’t get around to it.  Tonight, my 10-year-
old was having trouble sleeping after her little sisters had
gone to bed, so we hauled it out and went to work.  Thank
goodness the little ones were asleep.  There was no way that
they would have felt anything but frustration when trying to
do this puzzle – it was too daunting for even my husband to
try,  but  then  again,  he  is  not  a  puzzle  person  in  the
slightest.  As a matter of fact, when he saw our completed
triumph, he asked, “How do we preserve this?”  I answered,
“Why bother, we’d probably like to do it again; it was fun.” 
He  gave  me  the  strangest  look  and  said,  “I  guess  our
definitions of fun in this case are completely different.”

I’m proud to say that together, my daughter and I finished the
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“impossible” puzzle about 15 minutes under our two-hour goal. 
Here are some pics:

Despite my clever blog post title and in all seriousness, I am
thankful for the time that we spent together doing the puzzle,
and we will look forward to doing it again.  The thanks I
would  like  to  expend  to  the  puzzle-giver  is  not  at  all
sarcastic; we actually had a lot of fun.  But that same
puzzle-giver should keep a watchful eye…  there are now two of
us looking to challenge you to an equal payback �
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Let It Snow… Well, Just For
Tonight
I am glad to be home.  I’ve got a nice warm cup of coffee next
to me as I sit at my computer…  but don’t let my facade of
relaxation fool you.  I’ve already changed 3 dirty diapers and
broken up 4 squabbles in the past hour since I’ve been home,
with more of both sure to come.  But my errands today went
even worse – one of those days where most things, even the
littlest things, are going wrong – too many things to list,
and I’m exhausted.

And  it’s  snowing,  which  made  everything  I  did  today  more
difficult.  It depends upon the news outlet of choice; the
radio says we are to get 2-4″ of snow today with another
possible inch tomorrow.  I am also a fan of weather.com, who
says my area is due for a possible 3-5″ today, and another
1-3″ at night.  Basically the same forecast, but I know they
weren’t exaggerating this time – there are already at least 3″
of snow on the ground.  I know because I had to trudge through
it, both on foot and in the car.  The roads are terrible, but
walking is a breeze thanks to the boots I got a few months
ago.  Well, it would be a breeze if it weren’t for all the
little ones I have to bundle and re-bundle and lift out of the
car at every stop.  I had so many stops to make and was so
sick of the snow today that I decided to not go to the library
and pick up the second Harry Potter book.  I know, it sounds
great to be snowed in with a good book, especially because
hubby is working all night, but it’s difficult to imagine that
I will achieve any kid-less time.  I just couldn’t bring
myself to make that extra stop, especially when the day’s
other errands had already gone so awry.  Some of it was just
plain bad luck and some had to do with the fact that all 4
kids – well, ok, 3 of them, but I’m not mentioning any names
–  have been terribly behaved lately.

https://www.tangents.org/everyday-life/let-it-snow-well-just-for-tonight/
https://www.tangents.org/everyday-life/let-it-snow-well-just-for-tonight/


In what has turned into a ranting blog post of complaints,
where was I?
My husband had a major issue with his work in December, so he
needs to work basically whenever he’s awake to get our family
back on track.  I lost my other best friend in this house in
December, and it feels kind of lonely when the people you hang
out with all day do nothing but poop, cry, or argue, sometimes
all doing all 3 things at once.  And I started today on such a
good note; where on earth would I be right now if I hadn’t?  I
stayed positive this morning while I cleaned the poop out of
the bathtub, and I even smiled when my son pooped again on the
floor and slid on it like it was a banana peel – disgusting,
that’s obvious, but you have to admit that it makes for a
humorous mental picture (no one was hurt, unless you count my
bathroom floor).

The trip to Walmart today went surprisingly well, even though
I didn’t leave myself enough time for lunch.  But then the
kids lost it as I was loading the groceries into the car, and
between the yelling and the snow, I realized I was not really
IN the drive-thru at McDonald’s – I was kind of taking up the
drive-thru lane AND the drive-past lane simultaneously.  It
was too late for me to move over, at least not until the car
in front of me moved, and sure enough, there came someone
squeezing past me…  I turned my head, ready for the dirty look
I  knew  I  was  about  to  receive,  and  the  driver  did  not
disappoint.  He glared at me, and that’s when I saw it was a
county sheriff, and I sank low in my seat – how embarrassing. 
And great – I feel sorry for the other red vans that get
pulled over if this guy is looking to get revenge on me; he
looked awfully perturbed at my ignorance.

So then I get home, and my little boy has fallen asleep (only
took 15 minutes of crying in the car), so I put him in his
crib and venture back out into the snowstorm because I  forgot
milk – a morning requirement in this house o’ kids.  But
because it was today, and because anything that could go wrong



was going wrong (remember that I’ve left out still most of the
gory details), the first store I check is completely out of
milk.  So I go to another place, and they do have milk, but
there I run into an acquaintance with whom I am forced to make
chit-chat.  Normally, I’d be ok because I like most people I
meet, but there are a select few (usually those afflicted with
P.A.S.) who really get on my nerves.   Enter this guy, today,
one of “those days”.  But I’m nice, I’m still in a positive
mood, I’ve got my milk, and I’m on my way home.  When I slide
into my driveway (reminding me it has to be shoveled later), I
want to sit at my computer with my cup of coffee and relax,
but I decide instead to play a game of Dora Candyland with my
3-year-old because it’s something we can’t do when her brother
is around and wreaking havoc.  No sooner do we get out the
Candyland  than  her  brother  wakes  up  –  great,  so  all  I
accomplished during his nap today was getting milk!  No “me”
time  and  worse  yet,  no  quality  one-on-one  time  with  my
daughter – just errands, UGH!

Well enough ranting for now, let’s just say that I did end up
with my cup of coffee and my quiet time.  But if you think the
kids relented and gave me this on their own, you should read
more of my blog posts because that is SO not the case.  My
husband had to take a break from work and spend it with the
kids.  So now it’s my turn, and my quiet time is over.  But
let it snow – we don’t have anywhere to be because Girl Scouts
was  canceled  this  evening  due  to  snow.   Maybe  we  can
counteract some of today’s unpleasantness by spending some
quality family time together tonight while we’re snowed in…. 
but please, not another day off school for the kids – after
today, I don’t think I could handle a snow day!

https://tangents.org/4/2009/12/29/a-not-so-cynical-look-at-the-2009-holiday-season/


Nothing To Say…
Another fog day, so the kids are off school.  They’re playing
with each other right now, so I have a few minutes…  why
bother to start cleaning when I know that they’ll be “momming”
me any second?  The house is a disaster, and it needs a good
few  hours  of  attention  at  least.   Why  bother  starting
laundry?  The bird will only scream at me and rile up the kids
who are otherwise being good.

A fellow tangents blogger recently wrote about the grey days
of winter, and I guess I’m feeling that now.  It’s too cold to
bundle up the kids and take them anywhere, and we’re really
trying to watch our pennies anyway – taking them out costs
money, even if just the gas in the car, it’s still more
expensive than staying home.  Can’t walk anywhere because it’s
too cold.  So, we’re staying home, trying to keep all 5 of us
out of the way of my husband, who works at home and is, of
course, working all day.

No need to bring you up to speed on the current happenings in
my life – just every day stuff, laced with a little bad luck. 
Nothing to spread any “cheer” about.

We’ve watched a few movies recently; saw Star Wars for the
first time as an adult.  Growing up in the 80’s, I saw clips
of the most famous parts as a kid.  My husband and I both had
the stomach flu last week, and we couldn’t sleep, so we stayed
up and watched Star Wars.  It was entertaining; not my kind of
movie, but perhaps eventually I will watch the other movies in
the series.  Here’s a question for Star Wars fans:  I know
that they re-released the movie with digital enhancements,
including the scene with Jabba the Hut.  So did they film that
as new footage for the re-release?  Harrison Ford did look
like he could be decades older…

And speaking of series, I have begun to read the Harry Potter
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series.  I’m about 50 pages away from finishing the first
book, and I’m really enjoying it.  I was really excited to
watch the movie when I was finished with the book,  but then I
started thinking that I might want to keep my own vision of
Hogwarts.  Might the movie ruin the picture I have in my
head?  Using imagination is fun; I don’t want to take that
away from myself or lose motivation to finish reading the
series.  Then again, I’ve never heard any Potter fans complain
that the movies didn’t do the books justice; I hear they are
very good.  I’m just wondering if I should wait until I’m done
with or at least a little further in the series to watch the
movies.

Then again, it’s not like we have a lot of time to watch 
movies, anyway.  With my husband back on full time and us
still fulfilling our youth group and other obligations, as
well as caring for our 4 kids (who don’t sleep a lot!), by the
time we put in a movie for “us” time, we are both dozing and
can’t get through an entire one anyway.  Sigh.  Well, not to
be negative, but the grey days of winter are here.  Can’t wait
until spring!!!  GO CUBS!  Maybe THIS year…

Clue – The Office!
My  first  Christmas  present  of  2009  –  Clue  The  Office
Collector’s  Edition!
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Ok, I have to be honest – could you tell I started the draft
of this post weeks ago?  But I had to finish it, cuz this is a
super-cool  game  given  by  a  very  thoughtful  friend.   In
addition, I received some other awesome gifts: Walmart gift
cards and a gift certificate to the local pet store so I can
get my parakeet – more on that later.  My gifts also included
something incredibly touching and sentimental from my husband
and kids, but that’s all I need to say about that to keep from
traveling the dark road of sadness.

Back to Clue – The Office version – it was so fun!  In true
keeping with Office traditions, the victim in the game is Toby
Flenderson!  Obvious, especially when the game’s instructions
were penned by Michael.  Each player chooses an available
character, and they get a little Office ID card for their
person (Office fans at our church exchanged this game for
Christmas,  and  they  replaced  the  little  Office  ID’s  with
pictures of church staff – hilarious!).  Players then move
about the Office, entering rooms like Michael’s Office or
Accounting, and play continues just like the other versions of
the game Clue – you make accusations about who killed Toby
with which weapon in which room.  My favorite part of this
game (aside from the fact that I won the first round we
played!)  are  the  weapons  –   pewter  figures  representing
various  hilarious  Office  plot  lines;  for  example,  a  bike
chain, a Dundie award, and my personal favorite: a George
Foreman grill!!

It’s a must-have for any fan of The Office, to be especially
appreciated by game collectors like myself!
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GOODBYE To 2009!
As if the month of December 2009 wasn’t negative enough for
our family, we spent the last days of the year with the
stomach flu – all 6 of us.  It’s just an interesting end to an
interesting month, and I have to admit I am glad to see 2009
go.  Hopefully, a year like that only comes along once in a
blue moon…  Actually, after reading about blue moons, I’m
hoping our family’s bad luck years occur much less frequently
than even a New Year’s blue moon, which we will enjoy this
evening.

But  my  point  is,  have  a  happy  and  safe  New  Year’s
celebration!  If you drink, don’t drive, and if you drink and
drive, you’re not invited to read my blog anymore.

Happy New Year to you and yours!!!

A Not-So-Cynical Look At The
2009 Holiday Season
I was thinking about our family’s 2009 holiday season, now
come and almost gone already, and I was envisioning words to
describe this wonderful season, despite the fact that this
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year ours was peppered with unpleasant familial dramatics. 
But about a week ago, I made what was a conscious decision to
pull myself up from the depths of despair I had fallen into
after losing a beloved family member just one week before
Christmas.  So, in my good humor, I chose 24 of the best words
to describe my holiday season, each beginning with a different
letter of the alphabet.  Here goes…

Avatar – Saw it and actually liked it, despite my typical sci-
fi reluctance.  But I liked Avatar so much that I’m really
hoping the timing and budget work out so that I can see it
again in 3D at a more technologically savvy theater.

Big Family Christmas – We traveled to Illinois on Christmas
Day and got to take part in a huge gathering of my husband’s
large  extended  family.   His  92-year-old  grandmother,  who
speaks with a thick east-coast Connecticut accent (and who
smoked 3 packs of cigarettes a day from age 16 until age 70!)
told  many  of  her  infamous  stories  that  had  everyone  in
stitches!  After hearing one of Monie’s stories, I could have
used the words Blue Boob for B, but I will spare you those
details…  �

Christ Was Born – We went to a beautiful church service on
Christmas Eve to celebrate and reflect upon the entire purpose
of the Christmas holiday.

De…  There are two words that come to mind for this letter
based upon certain recent events in my life, but I’m not going
to go there; this is to be “A Not-So-Cynical Look…” blog
post.  So here, D will stand for Dumbledore, since I’m almost
halfway through my first Harry Potter book and lovin’ it!

Elf – My favorite holiday movie, and we actually had time to
watch it this year!  It, unlike a few other favorite Christmas
experiences, did not lose any magic this year.  I still felt
that warm and fuzzy “Christmas Magic” feeling after I watched
this movie – I’d pull it out more often, but it’s not the same



unless it’s Christmas! 
“I love smiling; smiling’s my favorite!!”  – Buddy The Elf

Friends – We are so blessed to have such wonderful friends,
and I can’t thank them enough for the things they did and just
for being there during this bittersweet time.

Grandparents –  We were able to visit 3 of our grandparents
this holiday season!  Even being in our 30’s, we have 3
surviving grandparents among my husband and I –  we were
blessed to be able to spend time with all of them this year!

Homemade spaghetti – Best.  Christmas.  Gift.  EVER!!  My
mother-in-law sent us home 4 huge frozen batches of her out-
of-this-world spaghetti sauce!  AND a large bag of grated
Asiago cheese.  AND…  something I’ll save for another letter…

Ice – Drove through plenty of it to reach IL and get back to
Ohio on Christmas day.  Luckily, traffic was light and travel
for us was smooth and safe.  The kids were good as gold and
slept for the majority of both drives.

Jill – Screwed us over again!  This little story begins with
Walmart.  Since this is “A Not-So-Cynical Look…”, I won’t go
off about Walmart, but I will simply state the facts:  the
pump in our windshield wiper cleaner fluid dispenser stopped
working after the last time we got an oil change at Walmart. 
We didn’t really need it until Christmas night, when we were
driving past the city of Chicago, and apparently smog + snow =
some sort of disgusting pollution paste.  So visibility is
limited, and we still don’t know exactly what happened since
we’ve driven this route dozens of times, but basically the
express lanes on I-90 seemed to suddenly dissolve into city
streets.  So now it’s 10:30 on Christmas night, and we’re
wandering around in the city.  We can’t see out the back of
the car since there’s tons of Christmas presents, and we can’t
see out of the front of the car because of the pollution
paste.  This is where Jill comes in – and she directs us



straight back to I-90.  Only problem is, our van can’t just
jump guardrails; we needed an entrance ramp, and Jill was only
directing us to streets that crossed over the expressway and
didn’t actually intersect with it.  So we crossed bridge after
bridge, and we criss-crossed I-90 until one of those streets
had an entrance ramp.  Then Jill freaked out and tried to get
us off of the expressway again, but she got her power button
pressed – we knew our way from there.

Kalachkies – I have a fun memory of a Christmas years ago when
my forgetful Polish grandmother was sitting in her wheelchair,
instructing my equally Polish uncle and myself how to make
kalachkies,  a  usually  delicious  Polish  cookie.   The  end
results were inedible and referred to as “hockey pucks”.  This
year  at  Christmas,  my  husband’s  cousin  made  homemade
kalachkies  –  real  ones,  no  hockey  pucks,  and  they  were
delicious!  Thanks Lilly!

Late night drive – One night, we took the kids out in the car
in their pajamas with some snacks, and we drove through the
snowy countryside to a town  about 30 minutes away for a
drive-thru lighted display that’s just wonderful.  Late night
drive could also refer to my husband’s and my peaceful drive
home (after the unscheduled tour of the city) while the kids
were asleep all the way from Illinois to Ohio – nice.

Mashed Potatoes – My mother-in-law is a great cook!  I guess
it’s  been   awhile  since  the  last  time  I  had  her  mashed
potatoes, because I  didn’t remember how they tasted.  But I
told her the truth after Christmas dinner – they were the best
mashed potatoes I’ve ever had!

Noodles – My mother-in-law’s spaghetti sauce also came with
EIGHT pounds of whole wheat gourmet organic pasta!  I love
whole wheat pasta – it actually tastes better, and you don’t
get the pasta-stomachache / horrible stuffed feeling that can
accompany pasta over-indulgence.



Onions – One of my favorite holiday dishes is creamed onions,
and it was a nice surprise to see this dish on the Christmas
buffet.  Fortunately for me, my husband can replicate the
taste of his mother’s creamed onions –  yum!

P.A.S. – Pompous Ass Syndrome – my poor brother-in-law is a
victim.  Enough Said.

Quiet – With 4 kids and Christmas celebrations spread out over
2 weeks, there really wasn’t much of this.

Revenge  –  My  brother  and  sister-in-law  gifted  our  kids  3
little gumball machines.  Cute, but not when you realize how
many gumballs needed to be pried out of our candy-obsessed
toddler’s little hands, for one thing.  Who would give little
kids gumball machine gifts?  Wait, isn’t that what we got her
3 kids last year?!?  I’m all for re-gifting; I really think
it’s a smart thing to do.  But maybe next year I’ll choose our
Christmas gifts more carefully…

Snow – It’s been snowing on and off for a week and a half here
in Ohio.  The Chicago area was unexpectedly blanketed with
about a foot of snow on Saturday – thank goodness we left for
Ohio on Friday night!

Turkey – We ate it and it was good.

U-Turn – see “J” – Jill the GPS.  Besides the time we were
lost in Chicago, Jill caused us to make at least one other U-
turn on this trip.

Vile – Odor in Gary Indiana – I don’t care what the Music Man
had to say – Gary Indiana STINKS!  Literally!!!

Weather  – I was worried about it all week, but thankfully, it
didn’t impede our journey in the slightest.

X-changing gifts –  Ok, that’s too generic?  What else could X
stand for, the rating of Monie’s Blue Boob story?  We x-
changed gifts many gifts, and that’s all I’m going to say.



Yellow  Puppy  –  When  our  friends  heard  about  our  family’s
heartbreak, they gifted us a gigantic (stuffed) dog.  This
cute puppy’s headband wouldn’t even fit on my head, and she
wears a sweater that could probably fit me – or at least all 4
of my kids in it together…  so cute and so thoughtful, and the
kids LOVE her!

Zoo lights – With everything that was going on during this
December, I’m so thankful that we were able to make it to  one
of our favorite Christmas destinations this year –   the
Toledo  Zoo  for  their  Lights  Before  Christmas  displays.  
Beautiful lights in a peaceful atmosphere, and if you get
there early enough, you can see some zoo animals, which is
probably my favorite thing to do in the whole world!

Hope you had a Merry Christmas, and best wishes for a great
New Year!!!

Merry Christmas!
I haven’t really felt up to blogging lately (one of those
major life change things – NOT one of the good ones and NOT
something I’m going to discuss on a blog right now), but I
couldn’t let the holidays go by without sending good wishes to
everyone (anyone?) who still reads my on-hiatus blog.  Bear
with me, I’ll probably be back soon.  Here’s to hoping 2010 is
better than 2009!

Have a very merry Christmas and a Wonderful New Year!
Glory to God in the highest, and on earth peace, good will
toward men. Luke 2:14
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The Fun Kind Of Chaos
Last night’s youth group was…  interesting, to say the least. 
It was the last session before a 2-week holiday break, and the
kids were as hyper as they could be!  We had decided to throw
the kids in my husband’s group and my group a pizza party, but
last week, my husband had another teacher’s group as well, so
two 6th grade boys groups and one 7th grade girls group were
invited.  The kids ran in, ate pizza and drank pop (got all
sugared up), and kept running around the room.  Finally, we
got them to sit down for a kid-friendly version of the party
game Mafia (I’ve linked to  it enough, if you want more info,
you’ll have to do some searching thru my blogs or just google
it).  Well, that presented a problem we hadn’t foreseen: once
the players were eliminated from the game, what were they
supposed to do with themselves?  When adults play the game,
players get “killed” in the game and then are trusted to sit
there quietly, observe and gather strategy for future games. 
Not the case with a bunch of preteens.  The boys were trying
extra hard to impress the girls, and they were falling all
over each other like a bunch of buffoons.  One kid even
decided to record the Mafia action with his cell phone while
he  was  closing  his  eyes  –  cheating,  but  you’ve  got  to
recognize  his  resourcefulness.   The  girls  weren’t  running
around, but they were busy texting with their cell phones and
shooting the immature boys dirty looks.  It wasn’t quite what
we had in mind, but it was fun nonetheless and a great way to
end our first session as youth group leaders!
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Bohemian  Rhapsody  By  The
Muppets
Came across this funny rendition of the Queen song Bohemian
Rhapsody the other day.  I don’t know about you, but the
Muppets always make me smile!
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